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SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH IN THE 
NATIONAL INTEREST ACT 

SPEECH OF 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, February 10, 2016 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 3293) to provide 
for greater accountability in Federal funding 
for scientific research, to promote the 
progress of science in the United States that 
serves that national interest: 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Chair, today, I will 
vote no on H.R. 3293, the so-called ‘‘Scientific 
Research in the National Interest’’ Act. 

This bill is the latest in the House Majority’s 
campaign to undermine science and the sci-
entific community. The scientific peer-based, 
merit review process that the National Science 
Foundation (NSF) currently has in place is 
widely regarded as the ‘‘gold standard’’ for 
funding scientific research. This bill would add 
unnecessary bureaucratic paperwork to this 
process, but more troublingly, it would under-
mine our nation’s basic research enterprise. 
The attempts to insert politics into this process 
have already caused our nation’s scientists to 
shy away from high-risk, potentially high-re-
ward research that some House members 
may find controversial. 

We must not allow elected officials to arbi-
trarily override expert scientific review. We 
have seen this type of stunt time and time 
again with efforts to undermine climate change 
science, and today, the target is on basic re-
search. It is time to stop this charade. We 
should be focusing more on evidence-based, 
performance-based policymaking, rather than 
finding a solution in search of a problem. 

f 

SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH IN THE 
NATIONAL INTEREST ACT 

SPEECH OF 

HON. ALAN GRAYSON 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 10, 2016 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 3293) to provide 
for greater accountability in Federal funding 
for scientific research, to promote the 
progress of science in the United States that 
serves that national interest: 

Mr. GRAYSON. Mr. Chair, I want to state 
my support for H.R. 3293, the Scientific Re-
search in the National Interest Act. This bill, in 
an effort to enhance transparency and ac-
countability at the National Science Founda-
tion (NSF), would include a determination by 
the NSF that any grant or cooperative agree-
ment by the NSF promotes the progress of 
science by being in the national interest. 

Under this bill’s broad definitions of what ‘‘is 
in the national interest’’, I expect that for vir-

tually all successful grant applications, the 
NSF would have no difficulty in making the 
certification. Section 2(b)(2)(G)’s ‘‘promotion of 
the progress of science for the United States’’ 
is such a broad justification for determining if 
research is within the national interest, that it 
likely covers all current research being funded 
by the NSF and could cover all future direc-
tions that the Foundation would like to explore. 
Any research that advances the frontiers of 
knowledge and drives technological innovation 
promotes the progress of science for the 
United States. 

I would like to point out that all the justifica-
tions of Section 2(b)(2) can be construed both 
broadly and liberally. For example, Section 
2(b)(2)(A)’s inclusion of ‘‘increased economic 
competitiveness in the United States’’ could 
encompass all funding that promotes the 
progress of engineering, physics, chemistry, 
biology, astronomy, and mathematics in order 
to build and strengthen our national capacity 
for innovation and production. 

Section 2(b)(2)(B)’s ‘‘advancement of the 
health and welfare of the American public’’ 
could include research into biology, life, the 
natural world, and the environment. Behavioral 
and social science research could also fall 
under the ‘‘advancement of the health and 
welfare of the American public’’ justification as 
well, because behavioral and social science 
build fundamental knowledge of human behav-
ior, interaction, and social and economic sys-
tems that underpin the health and welfare of 
our society. 

Section 2(b)(2)(C)’s ‘‘development of an 
American STEM workforce that is globally 
competitive’’ could be seen as promoting 
STEM education at all levels and in all set-
tings, including both formal and informal set-
tings. Having a well-informed workforce that 
has access to the ideas and tools associated 
with STEM education serves to enhance the 
quality of life of all citizens while promoting 
U.S. economic competitiveness, advancing the 
health and welfare of the American public, and 
supporting the national defense. 

To reiterate, I believe that Section 2(b)(2) of 
this bill is to be construed broadly and lib-
erally. I believe that the inclusion of Section 
2(b)(2)(G)’s ‘‘promotion of the progress of 
science for the United States’’ likely covers all 
current and future research engaged in by the 
NSF. Further, I believe that the fact that the 
Foundation is provided the discretion to make 
the determination allows the NSF ample room 
to continue its desired research. And I expect 
that for virtually all successful grant applicants, 
the NSF will have no difficulty in making this 
determination applaud Chairman SMITH for his 
work on this important legislation. 

HONORING THE LIFE OF IRENE R. 
CARDAMONE 

HON. TIM RYAN 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 11, 2016 

Mr. RYAN of Ohio. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the life of Irene R. Cardamone, 90, 
who passed away on February 2, 2016. Irene 
was born on October 21, 1925 in Cleveland, 
Ohio. 

Irene graduated from North Royalton High 
School. She worked as a customer service 
representative with Insurance Diversified 
Agency in Solon, Ohio and once had her own 
catering company, Irene’s Catering. Irene’s 
passions included golf, sewing, crafts, and 
cooking. She was known to be a wonderful 
baker. She loved to travel, especially to the 
beach. Irene was a big baseball fan. She 
loved the Yankees, Derek Jeter, and the 
Cleveland Indians. Irene was happiest when 
she was with her wonderful family. She had a 
quick wit, and never forgot anyone’s birthday. 
She will be remembered by her family and 
friends as a loving, caring, outgoing, and 
friendly woman, who always had a smile on 
her face. 

Irene will be deeply missed by her family 
and friends. She leaves behind three children; 
Janet Carson (husband Terry), Nancy Vecchio 
(husband James), and MaryLou Mele (hus-
band Paul); nine grandchildren; Carolyn 
Osters (Michael), Joseph Cardamone, Andrew 
Carson (Kelli), April Carson (James Ewing), 
Salvatore Vecchio (Sheridan), Cara Berg 
(Ryan), James Vecchio (Christine), Kristin 
Mele, Nicholas Mele; and 13 great-grand-
children. 

Irene was preceded in death by her beloved 
husband, John S. Sr.; son, John S. Jr.; and 
sister, Alice Humphrey. 

Losses like these are never easy, but we 
can all take comfort in the fact that Irene led 
a long and fulfilling life. She will live on in our 
memory and in the memory of her beautiful 
family. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO FRANCES GARLAND 

HON. BOB GOODLATTE 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 11, 2016 

Mr. GOODLATTE. Mr. Speaker, Frances 
Garland once stated that she thought of her-
self first as a housewife and desired to be only 
a successful mother. Her personal view of her 
life as it unfolded does not do justice to how 
much she was appreciated by so many whom 
she touched, whether family or friends. 
Frances was one of my longtime friends in 
Roanoke, Virginia and one of my constituents 
for the past 23 years until she passed away 
on January 12 at age 91. The Roanoke com-
munity is grieving this loss and we continue to 
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keep her husband of 72 years, Bob, in our 
thoughts and prayers. 

As someone new to Roanoke in the mid- 
1970s, Frances and Bob were among the first 
folks I met when I moved to the Star City with 
my wife to work for Sixth District Congress-
man Caldwell Butler. I knew the Garlands for 
owning and operating Garland’s Drug Store in 
Roanoke’s Grandin Village and then came to 
know them even better because of the role 
that Bob played as a member of Roanoke City 
Council and the work that Frances did as a 
stalwart in the Republican Party. Feeling the 
tug created by her husband’s political service, 
Frances volunteered in a variety of important 
capacities—as a precinct captain in Roanoke, 
for four years as leader of the Virginia Federa-
tion of Republican Women (VFRW) in 1972, 
as one of the first female members of the Re-
publican Party of Virginia’s State Central Com-
mittee, as an alternate delegate to the 1976 
Republican National Convention, and as a 
Presidential Elector in 1992. Her leadership of 
the VFRW was instrumental in giving women 
more important political opportunities through-
out the Commonwealth, opportunities that 
have broadened to this day. She even served 
three Virginia Governors on the Virginia Com-
mission on the State of Women. 

Throughout her 91 years, Frances showed 
in everything she did that she was committed 
to being a loving wife and mother, to hard 
work, and to being a leader who displayed 
quintessential grace at every turn. My former 
boss, Congressman Butler, paid tribute to 
Frances in 1988 on the occasion of her receiv-
ing the Governor John N. Dalton Distinguished 
Service Award at the Virginia Republican 
State Convention. Congressman Butler said, 
‘‘We remember her for all the things she has 
done and all the offices she has held, but we 
admire her most for her great talent, and for 
her charm, patience, and quiet dignity with 
which she has gone about her tasks.’’ 

While her tasks on Earth are complete, 
Frances Garland leaves behind a wonderful 
family who loved her dearly, a whole host of 
friends who will miss the renowned get- 
togethers at the Garland home, and a wide- 
ranging group of Republicans who will forever 
remember the invaluable contributions she 
made to making the party stronger in the Roa-
noke Valley, the Commonwealth, and our na-
tion. And she did it all through digging in, 
doing the hard work, and with a talent for hav-
ing others share in her love of it all. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE RETIREMENT 
OF ROBERT EDWARD HIGH 

HON. MARC A. VEASEY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 11, 2016 

Mr. VEASEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the retirement of Mr. Robert Edward 
High and his thirty-seven years of service to 
the Paris Independent School District. After 
graduating with a B.S. from Texas A&M Uni-
versity, Mr. High began teaching science at 
Crockett Junior High School. He has since 
served in a variety of leadership roles includ-
ing classroom teacher, coach, elementary and 
middle school assistant principal, middle 
school principal, high school principal, per-
sonnel director and assistant superintendent. 

Mr. High is also active in community and 
civic affairs. He currently serves as vice-presi-
dent of the NAACP Branch 6213 and has 
served as president and past president of the 
Lamar County Chapter of the American Red 
Cross. He has also been very involved with 
the Lamar County Heart Association, Retired 
Senior Volunteers, Crime Stoppers, March of 
Dimes, and United Way. He was the first Afri-
can-American to serve as president of the 
Lamar County Chamber of Commerce in its 
137-year history. 

Mr. High’s leadership has not gone unno-
ticed. During his tenure as middle school prin-
cipal, Crockett Middle School was recognized 
by Governor Ann Richards as a ‘‘Gold Star 
Partnership School.’’ He has also been named 
Outstanding Educator of the Year and Admin-
istrator of the Year. Additionally, he has re-
ceived the Martin Luther King African Amer-
ican Heritage Award and the President’s Vol-
unteer Service Award under President George 
W. Bush in 2008. 

The NAACP will dedicate the 19th Annual 
Freedom Banquet in Mr. Robert High’s name 
to commemorate his commitment to education 
and civil rights in the Paris community and the 
proceeds of the banquet will support a schol-
arship in his name. 

To celebrate Mr. Robert High’s retirement 
after serving the Paris Independent School 
District for thirty-seven years, this statement 
will be submitted on Thursday, February 11, 
2016. 

f 

HONORING HOUSTON HISPANIC 
FORUM ON ITS 30TH ANNUAL CA-
REER AND EDUCATION DAY 

HON. GENE GREEN 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 11, 2016 

Mr. GENE GREEN of Texas. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor the Houston Hispanic 
Forum for hosting its 30th annual Career and 
Education Day and for its commitment to the 
Greater Houston community. 

The Houston Hispanic Forum is a commu-
nity-based, non-profit organization whose mis-
sion is to ‘‘empower and inspire the success 
of the large and fast-growing Hispanic commu-
nity in the Greater Houston area, thereby 
strengthening the entire community.’’ 

This year’s Career and Education Day will 
bring 12,000 middle and high school students 
from throughout Houston and Harris County 
and surrounding communities to the George 
R. Brown Convention Center on February 13 
for a day-long event to prepare our students 
for college and the professional world. 

Students and their parents will have the op-
portunity to speak and learn from experts in 
over 55 professions, including accounting, 
journalism, and rocket science. The fair will 
have over 100 exhibitors, including local and 
national colleges and universities, trade 
schools, non-profit organizations, and large 
companies. Trained experts will be providing 
valuable assistance on how to apply for fed-
eral financial aid, deferred action, and tax con-
sultation. 

All of these opportunities and services will 
be available free of charge. 

The economy of the 21st century demands 
a highly educated workforce. If Houston and 

Texas are to continue leading our nation in in-
novation and prosperity, we must educate and 
train all of our young people, regardless of 
race, ethnicity, or income, for the new econ-
omy. This is why organizations like the Hous-
ton Hispanic Forum and events like Career 
and Education Day are so valuable. 

I would like to thank Houston Hispanic 
Forum President Daniel Contreras and its 
Board of Directors and staff for all the time 
and effort putting this special day together. 

I would also like to thank our local school 
districts, colleges and universities for their par-
ticipation and great efforts they make to pro-
vide a world class education to all of Hous-
ton’s students. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF VICTOR S. 
RUBENSTEIN 

HON. TIM RYAN 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 11, 2016 

Mr. RYAN of Ohio. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the life of Victor S. Rubenstein, 72, 
who passed away on Tuesday, February 2, 
2016. Victor was born on November 21, 1943 
in Youngstown, Ohio, a son of Emmanuel M. 
and Celia Copeland Rubenstein. 

Mr. Rubenstein earned a bachelor’s degree 
in education in 1966 from Youngstown State 
University, where he was Senior Class presi-
dent, editor of The Jambar student news-
paper, and also YSU’s very first ‘‘Pete the 
Penguin’’ mascot. After graduating from YSU, 
Victor worked as a junior high school English 
teacher, publisher and editor of three area 
weekly newspapers, and as a public-relations 
director and television host for WYTV. 

In 1970, Victor founded Rubenstein Associ-
ates, his own marketing and communications 
agency, beginning a career of remarkable ac-
complishment. Throughout his career, Victor 
received over seventy-five awards for excel-
lence in public relations and television produc-
tion, was appointed to sit on the Governor’s 
Advisory Board to the Ohio Film Bureau, 
served as the consulting vice-president of 
marketing for AVI Foodsystems in Warren, 
OH, and worked as one of the most prominent 
political consultants in the Mahoning Valley. 

Victor had a great love for the Mahoning 
Valley and his hometown of Youngstown, OH. 
Victor was known to be a genuine, honest, en-
gaging, and compassionate man. He had an 
extraordinary love for his family. They were 
the focal point of his life. 

Victor will be deeply missed by his family, 
friends, and community. He leaves behind his 
wife, Carolyn Anne, whom he married on De-
cember 14, 1978. Together they raised four 
children; Keith (Susan) of Lake Forest, IL, Kim 
Rubenstein, Psy.D. (Tom Lundin) of Highland 
Park, IL, Eric (V.J.), Ph.D., (Lisa, Ph.D.) of 
Muncie, IN, and Mark (with Ryan Homes) in 
Charlotte, NC. He also leaves behind four 
grandchildren Lucille, Sydney, Zachary, and 
Ella Rubenstein of Lake Forest, IL. He was 
preceded in death by his parents and several 
aunts and uncles. 
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